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NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN THAT STARTING AT 10:00 A.M. ON TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 5, 2019 
THE COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER STANDARDS AND TRAINING WILL HOLD A 
REGULARLY SCHEDULED MEETING AT THE COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER 
STANDARDS AND TRAINING, CLASSROOM “2”, 5587 WA PAI SHONE AVE. CARSON CITY, 
NEVADA.  
 
The agenda will include the following items.  The Commission, at their discretion, may take items out of 
order, combine two or more agenda items for consideration, and remove an item from the agenda or delay 
discussion relating to an item on the agenda at any time.  A request to have an item on the agenda heard out 
of order shall be made to the Commission’s secretary prior to the commencement of the meeting. Prior to the 
commencement or conclusion of a contested case or a quasi-judicial proceeding that may affect the due 
process rights of an individual the Commission may refuse to consider public comment.  See NRS 233B.126. 

 
I. REGULARLY SCHEDULED MEETING AGENDA ITEMS 

 
1. Call to order 

 
2. Roll call of Commission Members 

 
3. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION.  

The Commission to discuss and take possible action pursuant to NRS 289.510 (1)(a), to elect by a 
majority vote of the members, a new Chairperson for the Commission. 
 

4. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION. 
   Approval of minutes from the November 15, 2018 regularly scheduled POST Commission Meeting. 
  

5. INFORMATION.  Executive Director’s report. 
a. Training Division   
b. Standards Division   
c. Administration   
 
 
 
 
 
 



6. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION.
The Commission to consider starting the rule making process to change NAC 289.290 to provide for
the revocation of POST certification for a conviction constituting a “misdemeanor crime of domestic
violence” as defined by 18 U.S.C. § 922(g)(9).  The change would allow the Commission to take
action to suspend or revoke a peace officer’s POST certification based upon the misdemeanor
conviction constituting a “misdemeanor crime of domestic violence” as defined by 18 U.S.C. §
922(g)(9)  without a  request from the agency.

7. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION.
Hearing pursuant to NAC 289.290 (1) (h) on the revocation of James R. Briggs, formerly of the Las
Vegas Metropolitan Police Department, certification based on a conviction for a misdemeanor.  The
Commission will decide whether to revoke Mr. Briggs Category I Basic Certificate.

8. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION.
Hearing pursuant to NAC 289.290 (1) (h) on the revocation of Michael T. Richards, formerly of the
Las Vegas Metropolitan Police Department, certification based on a conviction for two
Misdemeanors.  The Commission will decide whether to revoke Mr. Richard’s Category I Basic
Certificate.

9. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION.
Hearing pursuant to NAC 289.290 (1) (g) on the revocation of Jeffrey G. Grasso, formerly of the
Boulder City Police Department, suspended certification based on a conviction for a felony.  The
Commission previously suspended the Certificate based upon a criminal indictment or filing of a
criminal complaint and now will decide whether to revoke Mr. Grasso’s Category I Basic Certificate.

10. PUBLIC COMMENTS
The Commission may not take action on any matter considered under this item until the matter is
specifically included on an agenda as an action item.

11. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION.
Schedule upcoming Commission Meeting.

12. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION.
Adjournment.

POSTED AT THE FOLLOWING LOCATIONS: 

POST Administrative Office, Carson City 
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Blasdel State Building, Carson City 
Nevada State Library and Archives, Carson City 

Grant Sawyer Building, Las Vegas 
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Pursuant to NRS 241.020(2)(c), a copy of supporting materials for the meeting may be obtained by contacting 
POST Standards, at (775) 687-3335, Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training at 5587 Wa Pai 
Shone Avenue, Carson City, Nevada 89701. 

NOTE: We are pleased to make reasonable accommodations for members of the public who are disabled 
and wish to attend the meeting.  If special arrangements for the meeting are necessary, please notify the 
Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training at 5587 Wa Pai Shone Avenue, Carson City, Nevada 
89701 or call Scott Johnston at (775) 687-7678, Ext. 3335, no later than 2 working days prior to the meeting. 
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·1· · · · · · · · · ·PROCEEDINGS

·2· · · · · · (8:38 a.m.)

·3· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· All right, we'll

·4· ·call the meeting to order, it's about 8:38.

·5· ·Okay, a couple housekeeping things real quick,

·6· ·checklist.· The meeting today, if you can, if

·7· ·you'd sign in, the public, we'd appreciate it,

·8· ·there's an attendance roster going around.· And

·9· ·then, will you please state your name and

10· ·agency before speaking at the public comment

11· ·table, which is right in front of us.

12· · · · · · We ask the public and commissioners,

13· ·that cellular phones and pagers be turned off

14· ·or put on vibrate during the meeting.

15· · · · · · Commissioners will state their name

16· ·before speaking and the commissioners, the

17· ·microphones are very sensitive, pick up

18· ·anything you're saying if you're talking to

19· ·someone next to you.· And also, if the

20· ·commission makes a motion, please clarify the

21· ·motion and who made the motion, we appreciate

22· ·it.

23· · · · · · So I'm going to turn it over to Scott

24· ·Johnston for a minute to talk about the legal

25· ·notices and where we posted.
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·1· · · · · · MR. JOHNSTON:· Thank you

·2· ·Mr. Chairman, Scott Johnston for the record.

·3· ·This meeting notice was posted in the following

·4· ·locations, the POST administrative office here

·5· ·in Carson City, the Nevada State Capitol in

·6· ·Carson City, the Blasdel State Building in

·7· ·Carson City, Nevada State Library and Archives

·8· ·in Carson City, Grant Sawyer Building in Las

·9· ·Vegas, the Carson City Sheriff's Office, the

10· ·White Pine County Sheriff's Office, also at the

11· ·POST website at post.nv.gov and the state

12· ·notice website at notice.nv.gov, and it was

13· ·electronically posted pursuant to

14· ·NRS 241.020(4), and emails were sent out to

15· ·agencies with the notice on this agenda as

16· ·well.

17· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Thank you, Scott.

18· ·All right, so if we could move to roll call,

19· ·we'll start over here with Sheriff McKinney.

20· · · · · · COMMISSIONER MCKINNEY:· Kevin

21· ·McKinney, Elko County Sheriff's Office.

22· · · · · · COMMISSIONER ALLEN:· Mike Allen,

23· ·Humboldt County Sheriff.

24· · · · · · COMMISSIONER SOTO:· Jason Soto, Reno

25· ·Police Department.
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·1· · · · · · COMMISSIONER WRIGHT:· Jim Wright,

·2· ·Department of Public Safety.

·3· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Troy Tanner,

·4· ·Mesquite Police Department.

·5· · · · · · COMMISSIONER REED:· Ben Reed, Elko

·6· ·Police Department.

·7· · · · · · MR. JENSEN:· Mike Jensen with the

·8· ·Office of the Attorney General.

·9· · · · · · MR. SHERLOCK:· Mike Sherlock from

10· ·POST.

11· · · · · · MR. JOHNSTON:· Scott Johnston, POST.

12· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· All right.· We're

13· ·going to jump to agenda item three, discussion,

14· ·public comment and possible action, approval of

15· ·minutes from the September 5th, 2018 regularly

16· ·scheduled POST commission meeting.

17· · · · · · Let me see if there are any comments

18· ·from any of the Commissioners, any

19· ·comments from the public?· If everyone's had a

20· ·chance to read the minutes, I'm looking for a

21· ·motion.

22· · · · · · COMMISSIONER REED:· I move to approve

23· ·the minutes from September 5, 2018.

24· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Looking for a

25· ·second.
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·1· · · · · · COMMISSIONER ALLEN:· Second.

·2· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· All in favor?

·3· · · · · · (Chorus of ayes.)

·4· · · · · · COMMISSIONER REED:· We should have put

·5· ·our names on there.· For the record, that was

·6· ·Ben Reed and Mike Allen.· There you go.

·7· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· All right.· We're

·8· ·going to jump to agenda item four, this is

·9· ·discussion, public comment and possible action,

10· ·a request from the Lander County Sheriff's

11· ·Office for a six-month extension past the

12· ·one-year requirement in order to meet the

13· ·requirements for certification for employee

14· ·Deputy Jeremy Adams, and I'll ask is there

15· ·anyone in the audience, and I see you're up

16· ·here, Sheriff, so I guess we'll turn the time

17· ·over to you.

18· · · · · · SHERIFF UNGER:· Good morning.· Sheriff

19· ·Ron Unger, Lander County Sheriff's Department,

20· ·and I am here this morning for agenda items

21· ·number four and five.· We would ask for an

22· ·extension in item number four for a Deputy

23· ·Jeremy Adams.· Mr. Adams was in the LAP, he was

24· ·in the academy and supposed to graduate today,

25· ·but he failed his physical fitness standards,
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·1· ·so I'm asking for a six month extension on him

·2· ·so I can get him in the next academy.

·3· · · · · · MR. SHERLOCK:· And Sheriff, he's

·4· ·already enrolled in the January class?

·5· · · · · · SHERIFF UNGER:· Yes, sir, he is.

·6· · · · · · MR. SHERLOCK:· So he's getting up.

·7· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Just out of

·8· ·curiosity, Troy Tanner for the record.· Sheriff

·9· ·Unger, so when you guys test initially to come

10· ·into your agency, I'm just doing a little bit

11· ·of research on this, do you guys do a hundred

12· ·percent, 80 percent, as far as the POST exam?

13· · · · · · SHERIFF UNGER:· Yes, sir.· Ron Unger

14· ·for the record.· What we do is we use your exit

15· ·exam for our entry into our department.· The

16· ·people that we have, have all passed those, but

17· ·in this particular case, there was, quite some

18· ·time went by and I have some issues on that,

19· ·but nevertheless, I've discussed this with

20· ·Director Sherlock, we've come to an

21· ·understanding, so we have been testing weekly,

22· ·so hopefully this won't happen again.

23· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Yeah, and the reason

24· ·I brought it up, Troy Tanner again, I started

25· ·the academy, the Desert Regional Academy.· We
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·1· ·found out and we tested, and had this long

·2· ·conversation with Metro now that they have new

·3· ·leadership in the academy also.· It seemed like

·4· ·when we were testing at 80 percent back in the

·5· ·day, it seemed like people only trained for 80

·6· ·percent, so we moved to a hundred percent about

·7· ·ten years ago in Mesquite, and it seems like

·8· ·we've been really successful with not having an

·9· ·issue with people attending, most of ours

10· ·attend Metro's academy right now because it's

11· ·more convenient, closer, but it's just been

12· ·easier for us, we haven't had a guy in ten

13· ·years fail a PT exam.· I just find people train

14· ·for what they're trying to accomplish, not

15· ·anything more unfortunately, especially in this

16· ·day and time, so that's why I bring it up.

17· ·It's not that -- I was just curious, I talked

18· ·to a lot of people around the state and I'm

19· ·hoping that -- I talked to Sherlock a ton on

20· ·this.· I hope everyone goes a hundred percent

21· ·entry just so that way we don't have to worry

22· ·about it as chiefs and sheriffs because we put

23· ·a lot of money into these guys coming to the

24· ·academy and we're all waiting to get someone

25· ·back, I get it, so that's why I bring it up.
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·1· · · · · · SHERIFF UNGER:· And I absolutely agree

·2· ·with that, and we started this 16 years ago, a

·3· ·hundred percent, and here we are.

·4· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Okay, appreciate it.

·5· · · · · · MR. SHERLOCK:· Mr. Chairman, Mike

·6· ·Sherlock for the record.· Just to put things in

·7· ·context in terms of training, Sheriff Unger's

·8· ·cadet was not dismissed for any disciplinary

·9· ·action or anything like that, so it's not

10· ·unusual to recycle cadets in most academies,

11· ·and we would have no issue if it was an

12· ·academic issue or a PT issue, not disciplinary

13· ·or anything like that, so our academy has no

14· ·problem recycling and bringing them back

15· ·through.

16· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Okay.· Any other

17· ·questions from the commissioners?· All right.

18· ·I guess I'm looking for public comment.

19· ·Nothing from the public.· Anyone else?· All

20· ·right, I guess I'm looking for a motion.

21· · · · · · SHERIFF MCKINNEY:· Kevin McKinney.  I

22· ·move that we grant a six-month extension to

23· ·Deputy Jeremy Adams.

24· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Thank you.· Looking

25· ·for a second.

http://www.trustpointreporting.com


·1· · · · · · CHIEF SOTO:· Jason Soto.· I'll second

·2· ·it.

·3· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· All in favor?

·4· · · · · · (Chorus of ayes.)

·5· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Any opposed?· All

·6· ·right, motion passes.

·7· · · · · · SHERIFF UNGER:· Thank you.

·8· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· All right.· Move to

·9· ·agenda number five, discussion, public comment

10· ·and possible action, request from the Lander

11· ·County Sheriff's Office for another six-month

12· ·extension past the one-year requirement in

13· ·order to meet the requirements for

14· ·certification for employee Deputy Nichole

15· ·Pettit.· All righty.· Again, you're already up

16· ·here, Sheriff, so go ahead.

17· · · · · · SHERIFF UNGER:· Once again, this is,

18· ·she's one of my jailers at this point in time,

19· ·I think she started in November a year ago, she

20· ·went to the last academy also, and my

21· ·understanding is she was doing quite well in

22· ·everything but she failed to meet her firearm

23· ·standards.· She's kind of a, she's got very

24· ·small hands and she's using a Glock .22.  I

25· ·couldn't understand when I received the call
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·1· ·how she failed this, she's also with the

·2· ·guards, but what I found out is that my

·3· ·instructors at the office, my firearms

·4· ·instructors and range people knew that she had

·5· ·an issue, they had been working with her, so

·6· ·since she has failed her standards here, we are

·7· ·in the process of possibly changing my

·8· ·standards on firearms that we carry.· We went

·9· ·out to different manufacturers, they sent us

10· ·some smaller firearms as far as the grips are

11· ·concerned for the .40s and the .9s, so

12· ·hopefully if you will allow her a second

13· ·chance, we're going to get her through this.

14· ·She's a great employee.· We do have another

15· ·qualification for her Monday of this following

16· ·week, so once again, I'm asking for a six-month

17· ·extension on her, and strongly recommend it.

18· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Any comments by any

19· ·of the commissioners?

20· · · · · · MR. SHERLOCK:· Mr. Chairman, just real

21· ·quick, I would just say the same thing with

22· ·this particular cadet in this case speaking of

23· ·training, it is not a disciplinary release, and

24· ·again, it's not unusual for a recycle in this

25· ·circumstance.
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·1· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Anyone else?· Any

·2· ·public comment?· Okay.· None being seen,

·3· ·looking for a motion.

·4· · · · · · SHERIFF ALLEN:· Sheriff Mike Allen.

·5· ·I'll make a motion to grant the six-month

·6· ·extension to Lander County for Deputy Nichole

·7· ·Pettit.

·8· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Looking for a

·9· ·second.

10· · · · · · MR. WRIGHT:· Jim Wright, second.

11· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· All in favor?

12· · · · · · (Chorus of ayes.)

13· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Anyone opposed?· The

14· ·motion passes.· Thank you, Sheriff.

15· · · · · · SHERIFF UNGER:· Thank you very much

16· ·for your time, I appreciate it very much.

17· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Thanks for coming

18· ·up.

19· · · · · · All right, we're going to move to

20· ·agenda item number six, discussion, public

21· ·comment, possible action, request from the Las

22· ·Vegas Justice Court Marshals for a six-month

23· ·extension past the one-year requirement in

24· ·order to meet the requirements for

25· ·certification for employee Deputy Marshal
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·1· ·Jeffrey R. Parker.· I guess you're up here to

·2· ·speak on the matter?

·3· · · · · · MARSHAL WELLS:· I am.

·4· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Go ahead.

·5· · · · · · MARSHAL WELLS:· Sean Wells with the

·6· ·Las Vegas Justice Court Marshals, and I'm here

·7· ·requesting the extension for Marshal Jeffrey

·8· ·Parker.· Jeffrey was hired October 21st last

·9· ·year, did not initially pass the PT test within

10· ·the 16-week requirement.· We requested and were

11· ·granted the extension until October of this

12· ·year.· He still did not complete that.· He has

13· ·shown improvement through the entire process,

14· ·he has had five tests, each test has been a

15· ·failure, but he has shown improvement, most

16· ·recently passing at a category two level.· At

17· ·that time we contacted POST for potentially

18· ·testing, you know, having him tested as a

19· ·category two.

20· · · · · · At that time we found out that

21· ·unfortunately he is a reciprocity, that the

22· ·training experience he has in New York does not

23· ·qualify as a category one or a category two.

24· ·We are sending him to the academy, he starts

25· ·January 23rd at the Southern Desert Regional
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·1· ·Police Academy, and we put him on a program to

·2· ·try to pick up his pace as far as the PT goes.

·3· · · · · · Also, additionally, we missed this as

·4· ·part of our hiring process, so our background

·5· ·investigators are being sent to additional

·6· ·training to try to resolve those issues in the

·7· ·future.· At this point we are requesting the

·8· ·extension at least until Jeffrey can attend the

·9· ·police academy in January.

10· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Sounds good.· Any

11· ·comments or questions from any of the

12· ·commissioners?

13· · · · · · COMMISSIONER REED:· Ben Reed for the

14· ·record.· There's a story here in your memo and

15· ·I'm trying to follow it.· It sounds like you

16· ·didn't realize that the reciprocity, he didn't

17· ·qualify for the reciprocity process, and you

18· ·learned late in the game that he actually

19· ·needed to attend an academy, is that accurate?

20· · · · · · MARSHAL WELLS:· Right.

21· · · · · · COMMISSIONER REED:· Okay.

22· · · · · · MARSHAL WELLS:· And he was a peace

23· ·officer in the State of New York, he was a

24· ·court officer, we have all the training

25· ·records, so we made a mistake.· It was, you
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·1· ·know, it was not intentional on our part,

·2· ·because we know he was a law enforcement

·3· ·officer, but he just doesn't meet our standards

·4· ·in Nevada for a category one.

·5· · · · · · COMMISSIONER REED:· And your standards

·6· ·at your agency are that he has to be a cat one.

·7· · · · · · MARSHAL WELLS:· He has to be a

·8· ·category one officer because he's assigned and

·9· ·works for a judge.

10· · · · · · COMMISSIONER REED:· Okay.· And so he's

11· ·passing, currently he's passing at cat two

12· ·level of the PT test but he hasn't made it to

13· ·cat one.

14· · · · · · MARSHAL WELLS:· Not yet.· He is

15· ·showing improvement each time.

16· · · · · · MR. SHERLOCK:· Mr. Chairman, this is

17· ·Mike Sherlock for the record.· Just to try to

18· ·put it in context for everyone on this also,

19· ·it's not a hundred percent their fault.· So,

20· ·there's a lot of people who do not understand

21· ·reciprocity.· Reciprocity is not necessarily

22· ·about training, there is a training component

23· ·to reciprocity.· The agency did contact POST

24· ·with an inquiry as to whether or not the New

25· ·York academy that this individual attended
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·1· ·qualified for reciprocity.· From that

·2· ·perspective it does.

·3· · · · · · Unfortunately, though, it's a

·4· ·three-prong test, they have to have a

·5· ·certificate from that other state, a basic

·6· ·certificate equivalent to our category one, and

·7· ·they had to have actually worked as a category,

·8· ·what we would call category one officer in that

·9· ·reciprocity state.· In this case unfortunately,

10· ·they simply called and asked about the

11· ·training, but he did not actually work as a

12· ·category one officer, so he didn't qualify

13· ·under the reciprocity, so it truly was late in

14· ·the game for them.

15· · · · · · And Clark County has, just so

16· ·everybody knows, has a unique statute requiring

17· ·their marshals, is that the term, that are

18· ·specifically assigned to a judge, to be

19· ·category one certified.· That is not a POST

20· ·statute or regulation, but it is a Clark County

21· ·requirement, and so that's why they need a cat

22· ·one for this particular individual.· Does that

23· ·help?

24· · · · · · COMMISSIONER REED:· It does help, Ben

25· ·Reed for the record.
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·1· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· So, Mike, you're

·2· ·good with the extension?

·3· · · · · · MR. SHERLOCK:· Yeah, Mike Sherlock for

·4· ·the record.· Considering the circumstances and

·5· ·their belief that it was reciprocity, that they

·6· ·found out later it's not, late in the game,

·7· ·that one year was impossible to get this

·8· ·individual through an academy to meet that

·9· ·one-year requirement.

10· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Would anyone else

11· ·like to speak on this matter, public, anyone

12· ·else?· Any other questions from the

13· ·commissioners, or comments?· None being seen, I

14· ·guess I'm looking for a motion.

15· · · · · · COMMISSIONER SOTO:· Jason Soto, a

16· ·motion for a six-month extension for Deputy

17· ·Marshal Parker.

18· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Thank you.· Looking

19· ·for a second.

20· · · · · · COMMISSIONER REED:· Ben Reed, I'll

21· ·second the motion.

22· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Okay.· All in favor?

23· · · · · · (Chorus of ayes.)

24· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Anyone opposed?· The

25· ·motion passes.· Thank you for coming and thank
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·1· ·you for your time.

·2· · · · · · MARSHAL WELLS:· Gentlemen, thank you

·3· ·very much for your time.

·4· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· All right, we're

·5· ·going to move to item number seven.· Is there

·6· ·anyone in the audience who would like to

·7· ·address the commission?· There's a few of you

·8· ·left that haven't spoken yet, just very

·9· ·few.· I guess there's no motion required on

10· ·that one, okay.

11· · · · · · All right, move to item number eight,

12· ·discussion, public comment, possible action, we

13· ·need to schedule an upcoming commission

14· ·meeting, and I'm going to turn it over to Mike

15· ·Sherlock.

16· · · · · · MR. SHERLOCK:· Mike Sherlock for the

17· ·record.· So, I've been working with Eric

18· ·Spradley and we're trying to, our hope is to

19· ·have meeting dates for a year out, and solidify

20· ·that, so he's working on that.· But in terms of

21· ·the next meeting, we will continue with

22· ·February, February 5th, we're tentatively

23· ·saying ten a.m. depending on the what

24· ·Sheriffs and Chiefs have going and they're

25· ·working on that right now, but it looks like it
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·1· ·will be ten a.m. on the fifth, here in Carson

·2· ·City.· I think everybody knows that's a

·3· ·Sheriffs and Chiefs meeting day, legislative

·4· ·meeting and all that stuff, so we'll plan on

·5· ·that, February 5th at ten a.m. is what it's

·6· ·looking like.

·7· · · · · · I just want to really quick mention

·8· ·another thing, that there is the, we do plan on

·9· ·what's called the new sheriffs and chiefs class

10· ·that's scheduled for December 10th and 11th.

11· ·You know, we have some new sheriffs around the

12· ·state, but also if there's any new command

13· ·staff, it's not a bad thing to send them to

14· ·that, it's a two-day class that we put on after

15· ·every election, so that will be December 10th

16· ·and 11th, if anybody wants to get the word out

17· ·on that, send some people, that will be good.

18· · · · · · Other than that, I just want to thank

19· ·the commissioners for coming up on short notice

20· ·and taking care of this.· As you can see, we

21· ·run into these one-year requirements on

22· ·occasion, and I think it's best that we don't

23· ·leave them hanging if we can at least address

24· ·it and make a decision, so thank you for coming

25· ·up, and that's all I've got.
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·1· · · · · · CHIEF SPRADLEY:· A quick comment too

·2· ·on that.· I appreciate you putting that

·3· ·together, Mike, I didn't know about it when I

·4· ·first got chief, and I'm a SACOP rep right now

·5· ·in Nevada for the Sheriffs and Chiefs, and we

·6· ·have meetings at IACP and I've actually learned

·7· ·a lot from it.· We have three or four meetings

·8· ·a day and we have a document we put together,

·9· ·and when I say we, I worked on it for a couple

10· ·years before I became a SACOP rep last year and

11· ·it's a really nice document.· I sent it to Mike

12· ·to implement some of it and get some feedback

13· ·on it, asked Mike for some feedback.

14· · · · · · Our group in Sheriffs and Chiefs and

15· ·SACOP, we basically put together a five-page

16· ·manual for new chiefs, things to look, not to

17· ·quickly change when you come on as a chief or

18· ·sheriff, because there's a lot of new people,

19· ·even in the south side.· We have, I was looking

20· ·around, I think I'm one of the senior guys now,

21· ·it's like everyone has changed, you know, a

22· ·couple times.· So in saying that, I mean, I

23· ·just have a document, I make my admin people

24· ·read it, and there's some great things in there

25· ·that actually would help you.· I read it and I
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·1· ·thought this even helps me to this day, so

·2· ·we're still working on that, finalizing that

·3· ·document.· Once we get it I will send it to

·4· ·Mike to send out to all you guys, but I think

·5· ·it's pretty helpful, I'd like to see that done.

·6· · · · · · I already knew you had one, but I

·7· ·implemented also, like I said, across the

·8· ·nation we worked on it, there's a lot of input

·9· ·on it, and it took some time, and it's a pretty

10· ·good document, I think.

11· · · · · · MR. SHERLOCK:· Yeah, and -- Mike

12· ·Sherlock for the record.· The training staff

13· ·has incorporated a lot of this into this class

14· ·that we do, so it was helpful.

15· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· All right.· I guess

16· ·I'm looking for a motion.

17· · · · · · COMMISSIONER REED:· Ben Reed for the

18· ·record.· I'll motion to confirm that the

19· ·commission's next meeting be February 5,

20· ·ten a.m., in Carson City at POST.

21· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· I apologize.· Was

22· ·there any other comment about that date by any

23· ·of the commissioners?· Okay.· Looking for a

24· ·second then.

25· · · · · · COMMISSIONER WRIGHT:· Jim Wright,
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·1· ·second.

·2· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· All right.· All in

·3· ·favor?

·4· · · · · · (Chorus of ayes.)

·5· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Anyone opposed?· All

·6· ·right.

·7· · · · · · The longest item, moving to item

·8· ·number nine, discussion, public comment and

·9· ·possible action.· Is there any other public

10· ·comment?· Last chance, you guys.· Nothing?· All

11· ·right.· Looking for a motion to adjourn.

12· · · · · · COMMISSIONER ALLEN:· Mike Allen, I'll

13· ·make a motion to adjourn.

14· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· All right, looking

15· ·for a second.

16· · · · · · COMMISSIONER WRIGHT:· Jim Wright,

17· ·second.

18· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· All right, all in

19· ·favor?

20· · · · · · (Chorus of ayes.)

21· · · · · · CHAIRMAN TANNER:· Thank you.

22· ·Appreciate it.

23· · · · · · (Whereupon, the meeting in the

24· ·above-entitled matter was concluded at 8:59

25· ·a.m.)
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5.  INFORMATION.  Executive Director’s report. 

a. Training Division   
b. Standards Division   
c. Administration   

 





6. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION
The Commission to consider starting the rule making process to change NAC 289.290 to
provide for the revocation of POST certification for a conviction constituting a
“misdemeanor crime of domestic violence” as defined by 18 U.S.C. § 922(g)(9).  The
change would allow the Commission to take action to suspend or revoke a peace officer’s
POST certification based upon the misdemeanor conviction constituting a “misdemeanor
crime of domestic violence” as defined by 18 U.S.C. § 922(g)(9)  without a  request from
the agency.





7. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION

Hearing pursuant to NAC 289.290 (1) (h) on the revocation of James R Briggs, formerly
of the Las Vegas Metropolitan Police Department, certification based on a conviction
for a misdemeanor.  The Commission will decide whether to revoke Mr. Briggs



EXHIBIT A



















EXHIBIT B





EXHIBIT C



EXHIBIT D



EXHIBIT E



MUNICIPAL COURT, CITY OF HENDERSON, CLARK COUNTY, NEVADA 

THE CITY OF HENDERSON, NEVADA 

vs 

) 
Plaintiff ) 

) 
) 
) 

BRIGGS, JAMES RAYMOND )������������������� 

Defendant) 

18CR004380 
Case No: 

Dept. No: 

BA1TERV/DOMESTIC VIOLENCE ADMONISHMENT OF RIGHTS 

I am the defendant in this case. I am charged with battery constituting domestic violence in having willfully and unlawfully committed an 

act of force or violence upon my spouse, former spouse, a person to whom I am related by blood or marriage, a person with whom I have 

had or am having a c.faling relationship, a person with whom I have a child in common, my minor child, or the minor child of one of those 

persons (as defined by NRS 33.018 and in violation of NRS 200.481 I NRS 200.485 / Henderson City Charter § 2.140) 

I AM AWARE TIIAT I IIAVE EACII Of THE FOLLOWING RIGHTS AND THAT I WILL BE WAIVING THESE RIGIITS 
IF I PLEAD GUll:fV OR NOLO CONTENDERE (NO CONTEST): 

I. The right to a speedy trial:
2. The right to require tht: City to prove the chargc(s) against me beyond a reasonable doubt; 
3. The right 10 confront and question all witnesses against me: 
4. The right to subpoena witnesses on my behalf and compel their attendance;
5. The right to remain silent and not be compelled to testify if there were a trial; and 
6. The right to appeal my conviction except on constitutional or jurisdictional grounds.

I AM ALSO AWARE THAT BY PU:ADING GUILTY OR NOLO CONTENDt:RE (NO CONTEST) I AM ADMITl'ING THE 
CITY COl'LD MCTllALL\' PROVt:: THE CHARGE(SJ AGAINST Mt:. I AM A LSO AWARE THAT MY PLEA OF GUILTY 
OR NOLO CONTENDt:RE (NO CONTEST) MAY HAVE THE FOLLOWING CONSEQUENCES: 

I. I underslllnd the City will use !his conviction. and any other prior conviction from this or any other state which prohibits the same 
or similar conduct. to enhance lht: penalty for any subsequent offense;

2. I understand that. as a consequence ofmy pica of guilty or nolo contenderc, ifl am not a citizen of the I 'mted Slates, I may. in 
addition to other consequences provided by law. be removed. deported or excluded from entry into the l 'nited States or denied
naturalization: 

3. I undersLand that ifl am convicted of BaueryfDomestic Violence [as defined in 18 U.S.C. § 92 l(a)(33)) in Nevada or any other 
state. that I shall not own or have in my possession or under my custody or control any firearm pursuant to NRS 202.360, and that 
I must permanently surrender, sell or transfer any firearm that I own or have in my possession or under my custody or control in 
the manner set fonh in NRS Chapter 202. Failure to comply with these provisions constitutes a category B felony punishable by
imprisonm.:nt in the state prison for a minimum term of not less than I year, but not more than 6 years, and by a fine ofnot more
than SS.000.00. Additionally, I understand that possession. shipment, transportation, or receipt ofa fireonn or ammunition may
constitute a felony pursuant to NRS 202.362;

4. I understand that this conviction may affect child custody pursuant to NRS 12SC.230; and 
5. I understand thut sentencing is entirely up 10 the Court and the following penalties for commining the offense descnbcd above 

will apply 

Revised: 03/07/18 

DEFENDAN T'S INITIAL� 

o•F<NDANT'S ATIORNEY'S INITIALS (Ir op�� 

I hereby certify tho! this report Is a 
true copy of the original on file at the Paae 1 of 2 
Hender�ur.k,jPpl �· County.NV
Datoo:\....!;1./ .JKJ.. I LL Court Clerk: � . 

EXHIBIT F



BRIGGS, JAMES RAYMOND 18CR004380 

flRST OFFENSE WITHIN 7 YEARS tMISDEMEANORl: 
At least 2 days. but not more than 6 months in the Henderson Detention Center; at least 48 hours, but not more than 120 hours of community 
service: a line of not less than S200.00. but not more than $1,000.00, in addition to certain fees and assessments that arc required by statute; 
mandatory part1c1pa11on m weekly counseling sessions of not less than I • 2 hours per week, for not less than 6 months, but not more than 12 
months. at my expense; at the Court's discrc:tion. the Court may order me to participate in an alcohol or drug treatment program at my 
expense, and, at the: Court's d1scrcllon. 1f it appears from information presented to the Court that a child under the age of 18 years may need 
counseling as a result of the commission of a battery which constitutes domestic violence, the Court may refer the child 10 a.n agency which 
provides protcc11ve services. and. 1fthat occurs, the Court will require me to reimburse the agency for the costs of any services provided, 10 
the ext�"llt ofmy ab1h1y 10 pay. 

SECOND OFJ,'[NSE WITHIN 7 Yt:ARS fMISDEMEANOR): 
At least 10 days. but not more than 6 months m the I k"lldcrson Oe1cn11on Center; at least 100 hours, but not more lhan 200 hours of 
community service. a line of not less than $500 00, but not more than $1.000.00. m add111on to certain fees and assessments that are required 
by statute, mandatory pamc1pation in weekly counseling sessions of not less than I 1: hours per week for 12 months. at my expense: at the 
Court's discretion. the <.oun may order me to participate man alcohol or drug treatment program al my expense; and, al the Court's 
discretion, if it appears from infonnation presented to the Court that a child under the age of 18 years may need counseling as a result of the 
commission of a battery which constitutes domestic violence, the Coun may refer the child to an agency which provides protective services, 
and. if that occurs. the Court will require me 10 reimburse the agency for the costs of any services provided, to the extent of my abthty to pay. 

THIRD m-n:NsE WITHIN 1 Yt;:ARS (CATEGORY c t'ELONV>: 
A category l felony punishable by a sentence of imprisonment in the Nevada State Prison for at least I year but not more than 5 years, a 
possible fine of not more than $ I 0,000, in addition 10 certain fees and assessments that arc required by statute. at the Court's discrcllon. the 
Court may order me to pa11icipatc in an alcohol or drug 1reatmcn1 program at my expense; and, at the Court's discretion, ifit appears from 
information pr�'Scnted to the Court that a child under the age of 18 years may need counseling as a result of the commission ofa battery 
which cons1i1utes domestic violence, the Court may refer the child to an agency which provides protective services. and. if that occurs, the 
Court will require me to reimburse the agency for the costs of any services provided, 10 the extent ofmy ability to pay. A third offense is not 
probationablc. 

SPECfAL WARNING 
Unless a greater penalty is provided pursuant 10 NRS 200.48 I, a person who has been previously convicted of a ballery which constitutes 
domestic violence pursuant 10 NRS 33.0 I 8 that is punishable as a felony pursuant to NRS 200.485 paragraph (c) of subsection I or 
subsection 2. or a violation of the law of any other jurisdiction 1ha1 prohibits the same or similar conduct set forth m paragraph (a) ofNRS 
200 485 and who commits a battery which constitutes domesuc violence pursuant to NRS 33 018 is gui!ty ofa category B felony and shall 
be punished by 1mpr1sonment m the Nevada '>late Pnson for at least 2 years, but not more than 15 years. and shall be further punished by a 
fine of not less than $2.000, but not more than $5,000. 

f::::) AU. DEFENDANTS MUST INIJIAL EITHER #J OR #l BELOW· DO NOT INITIAL BOTH 
� I. I am represented by an attorney m this ca.,;e. My allomey has fully discussed these mauers with me and advised me about my 

legal rights 
My attorney is ,..-:.JoH U WA1NtW>J A , bar number: / 0. "i

2 I have declined 10 have an attorney represent me and I have chosen 10 represent myself I have made this decision even 
though there arc dangers and disadvantages m self-representation in a cnminal case. including, but not limited to, the 
followmg· 

a, Sclf-rcprescn1a11on is often unwise, and a defendant may conduct a defense to his or her own detriment; 
b) A defendant who represents him/herself is responsible for knowing and complying with the same procedural rules as lawyers, and 

cannol expect help from the Judge in complying with those procedural rules;
c) A defendant reprcsenung him/herself will not he allowed 10 complain on appeal about the competency or effectiveness of his or her 

representation:
d) The l ity is represented by experienced. professional a\lomcys who have the advantage of skill training and ability: 
e1 A defendant untam1har with legal procedures may allow lhe prosecutor an advantttge. may not make effective use of legal ngtus, and 

may make tactical decisions 1h11t produce unintended consequences, 
f) The cffcctivcn�'Ss of the dclcnse may well be diminished by a defendant's dual role as anomcy end accused: and 
g) I understand that, as a consequence ofmy pica of guilty or nolo contendere, ifl am no\ a citizen ofthe United States, I may, in addition

to olhcr consequences provided by law, be removed. deported or excluded from entry into the United States or denied naturalization.

�� a,f.7,i/201(, 
D'l)ANT'SSJGUR[ rs DATE or BIRTH r I DATE 

I HAVE REVIEWED THIS ADMONISHMENT WITH MY CLIENT AND AM SATISFIED THAT HE/SHE UNDERSTANDS 
TII[ RIGHTS IIE/SHE IS WAIVING AND THE CONSEQUENCES OF HIS/HER PLEA OF GUILTY/NOLO CONTENDERE 
TO THIS O Mf.STIC BATTERY CIIARGE. 

BAR NUMBER 

Revised: 03/07/18 I hereby certify that this report 1s a PaAe 2 of 2 
true copy of the original on file at the 
Hende�u��I C�County. t·'/ 
Dated. J ..f.Kl. / 
Court C rk: lf 
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EXHIBIT H



EXHIBIT I



HENDERSON MUNICIPAL COURT 

DOCKET SHEET 

BRIGGS, JAMES RAYMOND 

18CR004380  

5/2/18 

5/10/18 

5/10/18 

5/10118 

5/22118 

5/22/18 

5/22118 

5/22/18 

COURT DATE SET: 
Event: CRIMINAL ARRAIGNMENT 
Date: 05/10/2018 Time: 9:00am 
Judge: STEVENS, MARK J Location: DEPARTMENT 1 

Result: MOTION CONTINUED 

MOTION HEARING CONTINUED TO ORIGINAL ARR FOR CAO TO CONTACT 
VICTIM 
(CONTINUED TO INITIAL ARR DATE 05122118) 
BOND: STANDS 
•• JUDGE ALLOWS DEFENDANT TO ACCESS PROPERTY ONE MORE TIME 
WITH POLICE ESCORT"" 

COUNTER: 9.03 00 

EVENT PARTICIPANTS: 

Court Location: DEPARTMENT 1 

Check In: 
Judge: STEVENS, MARK J 
Location: DEPARTMENT 1 
Staff: 

BML4 - CLERK: Present 
KJ - CLERK: Present 
MATHER, ELAINE - DEPUTY CITY ATTORNEY: Present 

Prosecutors: 
Parties: 

BRIGGS, JAMES RAYMOND - DEFENDANT: Present 
WAWERNA, JOHN C. - Attorney for DEFENDANT: Present 

MOTION HEARING HELD. MOTION TO DISSOLVE NO CONTACT ORDER 
DENIED. 

NOT GUILTY PLEA ENTERED. TRIAL SET - SPEEDY TRIAL WAIVED 
BOND: STANDS 
APPEARANCE REQUIRED 
Charge #1: DOMESTIC BATTERY, 1 ST 

COUNTER: 9 02.40 

COURT DATE SET: 
Event: TRIAL 
Date: 07/31/2018 Time: 10:00 am 
Judge: STEVENS, MARK J Location: DEPARTMENT 1 

Date Printed: 9125118 10:31 am 

,;i�·· _ .... ( 7 

BML4 

BML4 

BML4 

BML4 

BML4 

BML4 

BML4 

BML4 

ASSESSED PAID 

Dl STEVENS 

DR# 18-07147 

CREDIT BALANCE 

I HEREBY CERTIFY THAT THIS REPORT IS A TRUE COPY OF THE 
ORIGINAL ON FILE AT THE HEN

�

DSON MUNICIPAL COURT. 

DATE: QQ tzlo\ (_ ( {, 
COURT CLERK:�������--''-""'--'-·-,-













8. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION

Hearing pursuant to NAC 289.290 (1) (h) on the revocation of Michael T. Richards,
formerly of the Las Vegas Metropolitan Police Department, certificate based on a
conviction for two Misdemeanors.  The Commission will decide whether to revoke Mr.
Richard’s Category I Basic Certificate.





















































9. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION

Hearing pursuant to NAC 289.290 (1) (g) on the revocation of Jeffery G. Grasso, formerly
of the Boulder City Police Department, suspended certification  based on a conviction for
a felony.  The Commission previously suspended the Certificate based upon a criminal
indictment for filing of a criminal complaint and now will decide whether to revoke Mr.
Grasso’s Category I Basic Certificate.













EXHIBIT B





































10. PUBLIC COMMENTS

The Commission may not take action on any matter considered under this item until the
matter is specifically included on an agenda as an action item.





11. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION

Schedule upcoming Commission Meeting.





12. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION

Adjournment
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